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besides the birth of the local government board. The reforms of
the army and war office have been sketched in Chapter I. When
Queen Victoria accepted the principle that the commander-in-
chief must be responsible to the government and not to herself
personally, she renounced one of the last moot points in personal
rule. She continued, however, to feel and speak as if the army
belonged to her in some special way, and fought successfully to
maintain her cousin, the duke of Cambridge, as commander-in-
chief till 1895. Therein she did the nation a disservice. Nobody
has ever accused the duke of serious corruption, but he had nearly
every other disqualification for his post, and his unremitting
opposition to Wolseley's reforms was far from ineffectual. In
the civil departments the growth of bureaucracy and state ac-
tivity progressed together. The home office, for instance, was
concerned in 1871 with a consolidating Factory and Workshops
Act, in 1872 with a fresh Mines Act, in 1875 with a Food and
Drugs Act, in 1878 with another Factory and Workshops Act,
and in 1883 with a further act affecting certain trades. Each of
these measures involved increases of staff. Chamberlain, again,
at the board of trade, with his Patents Act and Bankruptcy Act
and his revival of the board's commercial department, added
considerably to its personnel. The first woman to receive a post
of any importance in the civil service was probably Mrs* Nassau
Senior (daughter-in-law of the economist), who was appointed
a poor law inspector by Stansfcld in 1872* She did not live to
hold it long, and the precedent was not repeated till 1883, when
Dilkc as president of the local government board appointed
sevcial women inspectors* He urged Harcourt at the home office
to do the same, but was not listened to.
In 1885, when Gladstone's second administration was ncaring
its end, the separate Scottish office was created, with a minister
(normally of cabinet rank) at its head. Its real author was Lord
Rosebery,l and its idea was a bureaucratic devolution. The work
of the home office, the local government board, the privy coun-
cil's education department, and certain branches of the board of
trade, was in each case* so far as it affected Scotland, taken out
and assigned to the new department. Since debates on the Scot-
tish Vote in the house of commons came by a sort of courtesy to
be left to Scottish members, Scotland did thus obtain some of the
substance, without the form, of home rule,
1 Lord Ofcwe, Lord Rosebery (1931), pp. rC8, 172,

